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Mayor Porcino called to order the Regular Meeting at 8:10 p.m.
I.  
ANNOUNCEMENT OF EXIT SIGNS
II.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
MOMENT OF SILENCE – EDWARD ‘CHICK’ ZEKUS, RETIRED DEPUTY HIGHWAY FOREMAN AND PARKING METER COIN COLLECTOR 
Mayor Porcino offered condolences to the family.

Mayor Porcino welcomed Assemblyman Thomas Abinanti.  Mayor Porcino thanked Mr. Abinanti for his efforts on the water hydrant bill.  
Mr. Abinanti said Amy Paulin put the legislation together and noted it was a controversial issue.  It passed through the Senate.  Formerly schools, churches, etc. were exempt.  They will now share the expense of water use.  

Mr. Abinanti reminded residents to go out and vote on Tuesday, November 5.  

Mr. Abinanti stated the following:

- An early budget was passed. 

- The County is not back to the 2009 level for education.  

- On education, the County does not get much education aid compared to what is spent on educating children in Westchester.  Upstate New York gets 85% of their school budget paid by the State.
- Gun regulation passed and he noted it is a good bill, however, there was pushback from Upstate. 

- There will be a limit on the amount of dollars going into elections.  
- The voting machines are being reviewed.  
- There is a push for the primaries to be held in June.  
- Old lever machines should be used for smaller elections.  Few people are using the handicap machines.  
- There are efforts to strengthen whistleblower protection so that people will not be afraid to come forward and talk to the District Attorney. 
- The hotel tax bill for the Greenburgh communities passed in the Assembly.  However, he remarked that the Senate does not want to impose anymore taxes.
Mr. Abinanti commented that New York State is large and diverse and there are varying opinions on important issues.  
Mayor Porcino thanked Mr. Abinanti for coming to the meeting and for sharing his insights on various subjects. 

III.     APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Regular Meeting – October 21, 2013


Trustee Malone: RESOLVED, that the Village Board of the Village of Ardsley hereby      approves the minutes of the Regular Meeting of Monday, October 21, 2013 as submitted.  Seconded by Trustee Kaboolian.  Motion carried with one (1) abstention (Nardecchia).
DEPARTMENT REPORTS:
LEGAL REPORT:   
Judge Ponzini had no report.
Mayor Porcino said there will be an Executive Session.
MANAGER’S REPORT:
VILLAGE MANAGER’S REPORT
PREPARED BY GEORGE F. CALVI
FOR MONDAY, NOVEMBER 4, 2013
 

1. HOLIDAY OBSERVANCE:  Originally known as Armistice Day, Veterans’ Day celebrated the ending of World War I fighting at 11 a.m., November 11, 1918 (the 11th hour of the 11th day of the 11th month). Though observed in many places for the next 20 years, it did not become a national holiday until 1938 during FDR’s administration.  The name was changed to Veterans’ Day in 1954 during the Eisenhower administration to honor all Veterans.

 

In observance of Veterans’ Day, Village Offices including the Justice Court, the Library, the Community Center, and the DPW will be closed Monday, November 11. There will be no garbage collection.  There will be a village-wide garbage collection on Tuesday, November 12, as noted on your 2013 Sanitation Schedule.

 

2. REUSABLE BAGS:  Recently, there has been a flurry of discussion about the benefits of banning plastic bags in various communities and replacing them with reusable bags because they limit plastic waste.  However, in the November 2013 issue of National Geographic magazine, there is a report about the tendency of users of reusable bags to rarely wash them.  Not doing so can lead to a buildup of bacteria caused by carrying things like raw meat, rotten fruit, and dirty laundry.  Cities like San Francisco that have promoted reusable bags and banned plastic bags have reported a spike in visits to the ER traced to illnesses from bacteria.  This doesn’t mean to stop using the reusable bags, but rather to be more vigilant. According to National Geographic, regularly washing the bags with hot, soapy water will pretty much eliminate all the bacteria. 

3. MENORAH LIGHTING:  For the sixth year in a row, permission has been granted by the Village Board of the Village of Ardsley to Chabad of the River Towns to permit the display of a Menorah in celebration of the holiday season from November 27 through December 8 in Legion Park.   The lighting of the Shamash candle by Deputy Mayor Gary Malone is scheduled for 7:00 p.m., Wednesday, November 27, the day before Thanksgiving. 

 

4. DIWALI COMES TO ARDSLEY:  Ardsley resident Singari Seshadri and several of her fellow Ardsley residents have organized the first of its kind celebration in the community for Diwali, an Indian festival.  Diwali is the Indian Festival of Lights and a joyous celebration with friends and family.  Join fellow residents of Ardsley and neighboring communities for a fun evening of food, activities, and the best part, Bollywood dancing!  Bear in mind, this is not a religious event  - all families are welcome!  The event takes place on November 8 at the Royal Palace Restaurant on Knollwood Road.  The price is $25 for adults, and $15 for children over 5 and includes a lavish buffet.  For more information or to register contact Lina Patel at patellina@hotmail.com or call 914 479-5260 or visit ardsleydiwali.splashthat.com.     
 

5. HYDRANT COSTS WILL NOW BE FAIRLY DISTRIBUTED: For the past several years the nine communities that are serviced by United Water have been acting as a consortium to lobby the state to transfer the cost of fire hydrant rentals from municipal budgets to the water bills of all consumers.  On October 24 we learned that the Governor had signed the bill which had been on his desk for weeks. 

 

The rationale behind this effort was due to the ever increasing rental fees for the use of the fire hydrants in the various communities granted to United Water by the Public Service Commission.  Under the old system, the cost of the rentals was solely borne by the real property tax payers of each community. In Ardsley alone, the hydrant cost charged by United Water to the village’s taxpayers had ballooned from $91,834 in 2009 to $146,265 in 2013, an increase of 59%!  At the same time tax exempt properties such as colleges, public and private schools, hospitals, houses of worship, cemeteries, federal, state, and county owned properties, and other not-for-profits were not paying their share of the cost of the operation of these fire hydrants, while benefiting from their existence.

 

With the passage of this new legislation, nearly $150,000 in appropriations can be removed permanently from the Ardsley Village Budget, and it is expected that there will be a lowering of the cost for everyone since all the tax exempt properties will be paying their fair share of the operation of these hydrants.

 

The nine members of the United Water consortium included Ardsley, Pelham Village, Pelham Manor, New Rochelle, Bronxville, Dobbs Ferry, Hastings, Tuckahoe, and Eastchester.  I extend kudos to our Chairman of the consortium, Chuck Strome, City Manager of New Rochelle, who kept the effort alive during those years when the bill was not generating momentum.  Many thanks to the following legislators who sponsored the bills in the Senate:  Andrea Stewart Cousins and George Latimer, and in the Assembly:  Thomas Abinanti and Amy Paulin.

 

6. GENERAL ELECTIONS:  Tuesday, November 5th, is Election Day.  The polls are open from 6:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m. at the Ardsley Community Center and St. Barnabas Episcopal Church.  In addition to various judicial, town, and county positions including County Executive, County Legislator, and Town Supervisor, appearing on the ballot will be the positions of Ardsley Mayor and two Village Trustees plus 6 proposals.  Should you encounter any problems with the election process please call the Board of Elections at 995-5700.

 

7. STAR RE-REGISTRATION:  If you are currently receiving the Basic STAR exemption, you must re-register with the Department of Taxation and Finance by December 31 in order to receive the exemption in 2014.   Westchester residents should have received a letter by now from the New York State Tax Dept. which includes a special STAR code to apply by mail.  If you lost your letter or wish to apply online you may do so by visiting their website www.tax.ny.gov, or by calling 518-457-2036.  As I have said in previous meetings don’t wait until New Year’s Eve, make Thanksgiving your personal filing deadline.  As Trustee Kaboolian said at the last meeting, it only takes minutes to register. 

 

8. SHOUT FOR JOY!:  In conjunction with their 100th anniversary celebration, St. Barnabas Episcopal Church will be holding a concert of sacred music featuring a professional choir conducted by Larry Wolf and the music of Randall Thompson, Morten Lauridsen and famed African – American Spirituals.  The event takes place on Sunday, November 10 at 4:00 p.m. with a wine and cheese reception to follow.  Suggested donation for adults is $20, seniors/students $15, and children under twelve $10. For tickets, visit www.stbarnabasarsley.org or send a check to marked concert to St. Barnabas Episcopal Church, Two Revolutionary Road, Ardsley.  For further information, please call 693-3366.    

 

9. CHRISTMAS TREE LIGHTING CEREMONY:  I know it’s a bit early but we received word from our Parks & Recreation Supervisor Trish Lacy last week that the annual Christmas Tree lighting ceremony has been scheduled for 6:00 p.m., Saturday, December 7.  People will gather in front of the Ardsley Fire House and walk down to Legion Park to light the tree.  After the lighting, everyone is invited back to the Community Center for coffee, cake, cookies, and music from our very own High School Select Chorus.  For details, please call 693-8012.
 

10. AUTUMN LEAVES:  With leaf-peeping season in full swing, many of the maples and other trees are dressed in crimson and gold.  Sadly, along with leaf-peeping comes the arduous task of leaf collection, and our DPW crews have begun the annual pickup.  Residents are reminded that all leaves must be bagged for pickup or placed in rigid containers, and that loose piles of leaves left curbside could subject one to a fine.  Residents also are reminded that the Village has a leaf blower law in place.  No leaf blowing is permitted after 8:00 p.m.  The details of the law are available for inspection on-line in the Village Code, or one may call the Village Clerk’s office at 693-1550.  Biodegradable paper leaf bags are available at the Village Clerk’s office for twenty-five cents per bag.  The first two bags are free.

 

11. HIGH SCHOOL STUDENT TRANSFORMS TRAFFIC ISLAND:  Recently, I learned that Francine Klarsfeld, AHS student and Girl Scout Gold Award candidate, did a beautiful job of installing and maintaining a lovely Sustainable Native Plant garden in one of the Heatherdell Traffic Islands, specifically the intersection with Chimney Pot.  According to Lorraine Kuhn, our storm water assistant, Francine led a group of over a dozen Scouts and parents.  First, they planted trays of native variety annuals indoors in the winter.  Then, she was on site first thing after the spring thaw to add soil amendments to the traffic island.  She returned with her Scouts for three separate planting sessions, first for planting perennials, next for the annual seedlings that they had grown, and finally this fall for planting native daffodil bulbs.  She also weeded and watered the garden throughout the summer.  The result has been a truly beautiful four season garden.  Rick Thompson, Highway Foreman, is using this garden as a model for planting other traffic islands around the Village.  In addition, Fran and her Scouts volunteered extra time for weeding activities at the Pascone Park Sustainable Native gardens, which are planted at the flagpole island and around the Veterans Building.

 

12. PERSONNEL:  In accordance with the civil service rules and regulations of the Westchester County Department of Human Resources, the following is hereby entered into the official minutes:

 

At the recommendation of the Parks & Recreation Supervisor, the Village Manager hereby appoints Matthew Arone, residing at 20 Riverside Place, Dobbs Ferry, New York 10522 to the position of basketball attendant to oversee the Monday night Men’s Over 18 Open Gym at the Ardsley High School commencing December 2nd at a nightly session rate of $40;

 

At the recommendation of the Parks & Recreation Supervisor, the Village Manager hereby appoints Barbara Phillips, residing at 10 Chester Street, Ardsley, New York 10502 to the position of basketball attendant to oversee the Wednesday night Men’s Over 40 Open Gym at the Ardsley Middle School commencing December 4th  at a nightly session rate of $40;

 

Incidentally, both sessions are from 7:45 p.m. to 9:45 p.m.
 

13. HEATHERDELL ROAD SIDEWALKS:  I am pleased to report tonight that the sidewalk project on the north side of Heatherdell Road is chugging along.  Thanks to the cooperation of Mother Nature our consulting engineer from Amman & Whitney, Kenneth Jacques, advises that the sidewalk forms will be completed up to Farm Road by Wednesday, and the remainder of the forms will be filled in all the way to Anthony Veteran Town Park by Friday. Last week the concrete was poured for the sidewalks from a bit west of Windsong Road, and all the way east to just across the road from McDowell Park.  As you may recall from earlier meetings, this is a federally funded project, and the labor is being performed by Landi, Inc. of Hawthorne. I should also mention that the completion of the portion of Heatherdell Road between Windsong Road and Farm Road this week is made possible partially due to the dogged efforts of our own Village Clerk Barbara Berardi who was on the phone constantly with Verizon to remove the wires and the utility pole which was standing in the middle of the soon to be new sidewalk location.  Thank you Barbara! 

 

14.  KING STREET BRIDGE PROJECT:  Unfortunately, the King Street project remains at a standstill. As mentioned at the last Village Board meeting Consolidated Edison had completed the rerouting and replacement of a gas main.  However, the rerouting of the water main by United Water has been mired in a ping pong review between the New York State Department of Health and the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation because the project involves a stream which technically is correct, but ignores the fact that the new water line is being installed below the bed of the stream and does not come into contact with it at all!  Robert Idoni, our contact at United Water, is confident that all the wrinkles will be ironed out shortly, and that their contractor is on standby ready to proceed upon notice.  In the meantime, our contractor, Tardio Landscaping, is cooling its heels waiting for notice from us to proceed on the actual bridge replacement.  Fingers are crossed that Mother Nature remains patient with us for the next couple of weeks as she has for the sidewalk project.

 

15. McCORMICK DRIVE STATUS PENDING:  Two weeks ago, I received an early morning telephone call at home from an engineer representing Consolidated Edison on site at McCormick Drive in Pascone Park.  The engineer was present in response to my latest in a series of letters over the past decade or more appealing to Con Ed to take over the power lines along that road.  For whatever reason long lost in the annals of Ardsley history Consolidated Edison has never considered the power lines along that road as their own despite the fact they have maintained the wires and upgraded the transformers over the years.  Thus, despite the fact these lines are the sole source of electrical power to the Middle School, Con Ed has felt that in the event of a major repair it would have to be a shared responsibility of the school district and the village.  This state of affairs has of course generated pause for both school and Village officials for the day of “what – if”.
 

In my most recent letter on behalf of both communities three important factors were emphasized:  the Middle School was an important shelter and warming center during Hurricane Sandy; the Middle School is the reception point for Ossining School District students in the event of an emergency at Indian Point; and who else but Con Edison would be most skilled, and most adept, at getting this facility up and running quicker than any other organization should the utility poles along this small road be damaged.  I also referenced that thanks to a document shared with me by our Village Justice Walter Schwartz, McCormick Drive was long ago dedicated as a public road and incorporated into our zoning maps.  So why was it being treated differently than any other road after dedication.
Whether there has been a change of heart at the top, or in response to all the adverse weather events we have experienced over the last several years, the representative on the phone call indicated he didn’t see any reason why Con Edison could not take over the maintenance of the power lines between Ashford Avenue and the Greenburgh line which is the entrance to the Middle School.  He said it might cost us something but we would have to wait for the receipt of a proposal to view all the details.  Two weeks later and a series of email inquiries, I am still waiting. 
Mayor Porcino said a letter was received from Paul Feiner stating the NY STAR letter sent out to property owners that contained their code may have inadvertently been thrown out as it was mistaken for junk mail. Also, some residents are having problems registering.  Mayor Porcino inquired about the registration status. Ms. Berardi said she will phone the Assessor and report back.  Judge Ponzini said residents can go onto the website to get one’s code and then apply on line.  
TREASURER’S REPORT: Mr. Calvi read the Treasurer’s Report on behalf of Marion DeMaio.

Mr. Calvi stated the bills for the past two weeks totaled as follows:  General Fund: $184,707.06; Trust & Agency Fund: $56,495.11; and from the Capital Fund: $34,743.01.  


Trustee Nardecchia:  RESOLVED, that the Village Board of the Village of Ardsley hereby authorizes the Village Treasurer to make the following payments: From the General Fund: $184,707.06; from the Trust & Agency Fund: $56,495.11; and from the Capital Fund: $34,743.01.  Seconded by Trustee Minore and passed unanimously.
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:
- 11/5 – Election Day  

- Reminder to residents to register for the STAR exemption
- Attended the Work Session on accessory housing.  Housing information is being collected and will be analyzed  
- Attended Library fundraiser on Sunday, November 3

COMMITTEE & BOARD REPORTS:
TRUSTEE NARDECCHIA:
- Oktoberfest was co-sponsored by the Ardsley Garden Club and the Dobbs Ferry Women’s Club and was very successful 
- Recreation Commission will meet next week

- Garden Club met and the Committee is working on the Bicentennial Park plantings.  The flagpole was put in  

- Garden Club will be assembling wreaths on December 3 for the Community, and on December 4 with Ardsley seniors.  Registration is required

TRUSTEE MINORE:
- Follow up to last SAYF Coalition meeting, an optional, anonymous parent survey is being distributed to grades 7 through 12 that is part of the grant and addresses drug use and drinking  

- ‘Ardsley Day’ follow-up meeting to be scheduled later in November or December

- The Village website has gone into production
TRUSTEE MALONE:
- Attended Library Board of Trustees meeting
- Attended Ardsley Library fundraiser

- Reminder to vote on Tuesday, November 5.  Polls are open from 6 a.m. to 9 p.m. 
TRUSTEE KABOOLIAN:
No report
V.
VISITORS:

Ms. Maria Frida Jacobs, owner, Integrative Dance Arts, Inc., stated she has applied for a permit to convert space at 646 Saw Mill River Road into a Center for Somatic Psychology & Sensory Motor Therapy.  She stated she is a movement therapist for people with movement disorders.  She works with individuals to stimulate the nervous system for those with autism and those who have suffered a stroke.  She stated she has received a federal grant to open her own business.  Ms. Jacobs said she will mainly work one on one, or in small classes with children and adults.  

Mayor Porcino said this will be set down for a public hearing for the November 18th meeting.

VI.      OLD BUSINESS:
No old business 
VII.    NEW BUSINESS:
1.      Resolution Scheduling a Public Hearing to Amend Ardsley Village Code regarding expiration dates of Street Opening Permits
Mayor Porcino said a deadline will be imposed on the length of time that street opening permits will remain open.

RESOLUTION SCHEDULING A PUBLIC HEARING TO AMEND ARDSLEY VILLAGE CODE REGARDING EXPIRATION DATES OF STREET OPENING PERMITS
 


Trustee Minore:  RESOLVED, that the Village Board of the Village of Ardsley hereby schedules a public hearing to amend the Ardsley Village Code Chapter 173 Streets & Sidewalks Section 38 Expiration of permit for 8:30 p.m., Monday, November 18, 2013 to revise the expiration of street opening permits to 45 days.  Seconded by Trustee Nardecchia and passed unanimously.

2.     Resolution Declaring Lead Agency and Scheduling a Public Hearing – Integrative Dance Arts, Inc., 646 Saw Mill River Road
RESOLUTION DECLARING LEAD AGENCY AND SCHEDULING A PUBLIC HEARING FOR INTEGRATIVE DANCE ARTS, INC.
 646 SAW MILL RIVER ROAD 
 
               Trustee Malone: RESOLVED, that the Village Board of the Village of Ardsley hereby declares itself Lead Agency for the proposed permit to convert the former In Tune Music Studio at 646 Saw Mill River Road to the Center for Somatic Psychology & Sensory Motor Therapy;

 
               AND RESOLVED, that the Village Board of the Village of Ardsley hereby refers the applicant to the Planning Board for review and comment;

 

               FURTHERMORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Village Board of the Village of Ardsley hereby schedules a public hearing at 8:15 p.m. on Monday, November 18, 2013 to discuss the proposed project.  Seconded by Trustee Kaboolian and passed unanimously. 

3.     Resolution Regarding Service Award Program Funds – Vanguard Investments for Fiscal Year 2013-2014
Mayor Porcino stated these funds have been allocated and are being invested.

RESOLUTION REGARDING SERVICE AWARD PROGRAM FUNDS – VANGUARD INVESTMENTS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013-2014 

Trustee Kaboolian:  RESOLVED, that the Village Board of the Village of Ardsley hereby authorizes the Village Manager to invest $35,000 in the Vanguard 500 Index Fund,  $12,600 in the Vanguard International Index Fund, and $8,400 in the Vanguard Small Cap Fund for the Village’s Volunteer Fire Fighter Length of Service Award Program also known as LOSAP.  Seconded by Trustee Malone and passed unanimously.

4.     Resolution Regarding Request to erect Veteran Day Sign
RESOLUTION REGARDING REQUEST TO ERECT VETERAN DAY SIGN 
 

Trustee Nardecchia: RESOLVED, that the Village Board of the Village of Ardsley hereby grants permission to the American Legion Post #458 to erect a 4’ x 8’ sign at the southwest corner of Ashford Avenue and Route 9A in conjunction with the Veteran’s Day Holiday from November 7 through November 12, 2013.  Seconded by Trustee Minore and passed unanimously.

5.     Discussion:  Regarding Water Quality Improvement Program (WQIP) Grant for a Sweeper Vac

Ms. Lorraine Kuhn, Village Stormwater Management assistant, recommended that leaves be mulched with ones own lawn mover and to just leave the mulch in place.  
Ms. Kuhn addressed the Heatherdell Island sustainable garden maintained by the local Girl Scout troop. She said the plants are mainly perennials, and some plants are salt tolerant.  She said additional traffic island gardens are being considered if the Heatherdell Island plants do well over the winter.  

Ms. Kuhn talked about applying for a grant for a Sweeper Vac to keep the roads clean and maintain the storm drains. The deadline to submit the grant is December 13. The grant is in the MS4 Section.  She stated that with more street sweeping, there is less catch basin work when debris is taken off the streets. 

Trustee Nardecchia said the unit would need to be housed inside and that could present a problem as there is no where to store the unit. He suggested that she contact other municipalities such as Elmsford, Greenburgh and Hastings to learn if they have an interest in sharing the expense and if there is a need for a sweeper vac. 
Trustee Nardecchia remarked that if a machinery part breaks and is taken out of service, a contractor would then need to be hired to do the work at an additional expense for the Village. He said the sweeper vac cannot be used in very cold weather. 
Ms. Kuhn said she would like to apply for the grant and believes this equipment is necessary.  She said the sweeper vac is $250,000.  The grant would fund 75 percent of the cost and Ardsley would pay 25 percent in cash at a cost of $63,000. The economic benefit will be a major focus. 
She mentioned that the Village pays $23,000 annually for their street sweeping contract.  

Trustee Nardecchia said the Village previously owned sweepers and did away with them.  He said the grant will be more attractive if shared.  
Mr. Calvi said that storage of the unit could result in a cost to the Village. 
Trustee Nardecchia said that sharing costs and the equipment with multiple municipalities makes good sense. 
Mayor Porcino asked that Ms. Kuhn contact other municipalities and report back her findings. 
VIII.    CALL FOR EXECUTIVE SESSION.   Executive Session to follow the meeting.
IX.
ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING


Trustee Nardecchia: RESOLVED, that the Village Board of the Village of Ardsley hereby adjourns the regular meeting of Monday, November 4, 2013 at 10:05 p.m.  Seconded by Trustee Minore and passed unanimously.
X.  
NEXT VILLAGE BOARD MEETING:  Monday, November 18, 2013 at 8:00 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,




Anne Hohlweck 
Recording Secretary 
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